

福建省漳州市 2023 届高三毕业班第一次教学质量检测

英语试题

注意事项:

1. 答卷前, 考生务必将自己的姓名、考生号、考场号、座位号填写在答题卡上。
2. 回答选择题时, 选出每小题答案后, 用铅笔把答题卡上对应题目的答案标号涂黑。如需改动, 用橡皮擦干净后, 再选涂其他答案标号。回答非选择题时, 将答案写在答题卡上, 写在本试卷上无效。
3. 考试结束后, 将本试卷和答题卡一并交回。

第一部分 听力 (共两节, 满分 30 分)

第一节 (共 5 小题; 每小题 1.5 分, 满分 7.5 分)

听下面 5 段对话后有一个小题, 从题中所给的 A、B、C 三个选项中选出最佳选项, 并标在试卷的相应位置。听完每段对话后, 你都有 10 秒钟的时间来回答有关小题和阅读下一题。每段对话仅读一遍。

例: How much is the shirt?

A. £19.15. B. £9.18. C. £9.15.

答案是 C。

1. What sport does the man like best?

A. Jogging. B. Swimming. C. Basketball/

2. When is Dr. Brown available today?

A. 10:00 am-10:45 am. B. 10:30 am-11:00 am. C. 2:00pm-3:00 pm.

3. What will the speakers do next?

A. Watch a video. B. Make sandwiches. C. Buy some bread.

4. What does the woman fail to do?

A. Get Anna's new address.

B. Move to the new dormitory.

C. Receive the books sent by Anna.

5. What does the man suggest the woman do with the dress?

A. Have it tailored. B. Throw it away. C. Change for a new one.

第二节 (共 15 小题; 每小题 1.5 分, 满分 22.5 分)

听下面 5 段对话或独白。每段对话或独白后有几个小问题, 从题中所给的 A、B、C

三个选项中选出最佳选项。听每段对话或独白前，你将有时间阅读各个小题，每小题 5 秒钟；听完后，各小题将给出 5 秒钟的作答时间。每段对话或独白读两遍。

听第 6 段材料，回答第 6、7 题。

6. Why does Karen turn down the man's invitation to a movie?

- A. She has some other plans.
- B. She doesn't like the actress.
- C. She has already watched it.

7. Who will most probably perform in the concert?

- A. Some folk singers.
- B. Some popular bands.
- C. Some high school students.

听第 7 段材料，回答第 8、9 题。

8. Which city did Henry and his parents first visit?

- A. Luoyang.
- B. Xi'an.
- C. Beijing.

9. What was Henry's biggest gain when traveling in Xi'an?

- A. Joining in local activities.
- B. Experiencing ancient Chinese culture.
- C. Improving the relationship with his parents.

听第 8 段材料，回答第 10 至 12 题。

10. How does the man feel about Emily's plan at first?

- A. Excited.
- B. Regretful.
- C. Surprised.

11. Why does Emily want to quit?

- A. To get a better pay.
- B. To take some time off.
- C. To study at a university.

12. What is the probable relationship between the speakers?

- A. Manager and employee.
- B. Schoolmates.
- C. Waitress and customer.

听第 9 段材料，回答第 13 至 16 题。

13. What are the speakers doing at the beginning of the conversation?

- A. Reading a story.
- B. Looking at a photo.
- C. Waiting for their cousin.

14. When did Kole stop the car?

- A. After he saw a floating jacket.
- B. Since he heard some shouting.
- C. When he noticed a struggling boy.

15. How did Kole manage to save the boy?

- A. He called for help.
- B. He jumped into the water.
- C. He took advantage of a rope.

16. Where does Kole work?

- A. In a bank.
- B. In a hospital.
- C. In a swimming club.

听第 10 段材料，回答第 17 至 20 题。

17. What is Claire going to tell us?

- A. Her working skills.
- B. Her learning methods.
- C. Her early life experience.

18. How did Claire continue her study?

- A. She learned from her uncle.
- B. She studied at a local school.
- C. She taught herself in the evenings.

19. What did Claire succeed in?

- A. Setting up her own farm.
- B. Receiving a doctor's degree.
- C. Buying an apartment for her uncle.

20. What is probably the speaker?

- A. A hostess.
- B. A teacher.
- C. A farm worker.

第二部分 阅读（共两节，满分 50 分）

第一节（共 15 小题；每小题 2.5 分，满分 37.5 分）

阅读下列短文，从每题所给的 A、B、C、D 四个选项中选出最佳选项。

A

Ferries (渡船) have clear advantages over cruises: you don't keep bumping into the same people, and they are more environmentally sustainable. Plus, a passage on a Greek ferry costs just a tiny part of the price of a cruise voyage.

Some trips are economical: Piraeus to Rhodes takes 15 hours, but costs only £58 one-way. It pays to familiarize yourself with Greece using a good map and then start planning with a ferry booking site such as greekferries.gr, ferryhopper.com or UK-based directferries.com. You will see all the main tour operators (公司) and be offered fast boats which compete with traditional, slow-paced ferries; the former are sometimes sealed like aeroplanes, while the latter allow deck walks and views.

If you want to hop around, please have a look at the followings.

Top Tips

Going deck (economy) — which is even available on overnight trips — is a surefire way to save money.

When to go

The shoulder seasons of spring and autumn are ideal for a holiday in southern Europe. It isn't the peak time for holidays; it has fewer tourists and lower accommodation prices.

Do it yourself

Wizz Air (wizzair.com) is offering flights from London to Athens in October from £34 return. A Ferryhopper booking for Athens-Paros-Mykonos-Kea-Athens over eight days in October came in at £101.

Perfect package

Med Experience (020 45717689; medexperience.com) is quoting (要价) £790 for a nine-day island-hopping holiday, including shared B&B accommodation, ferry tickets, tour manager and parties. Flights not included.

1. How many advantages of taking ferries are mentioned compared with cruises?

- A. Two. B. Three. C. Four. D. Five.

2. Which of the following can visitors get from the perfect package?

- A. Accommodation and flights. B. Ferry tickets and flights.
C. Souvenirs and ferry tickets. D. Accommodation and tour manager.

3. What's the main purpose of the passage?

- A. To guide visitors to save money. B. To compare ferries with cruises.
C. To introduce a travel route to Greece. D. To recommend a travel agency.

【答案】1. B 2. D 3. A

【解析】

【导语】这是一篇应用文。主要通过讲述渡轮比邮轮有明显的优势：不会一直碰到同样的人，环保，花费少；进而给游客介绍一些经济实惠的旅行建议。

【1 题详解】

细节理解题。根据文章第一段 “Ferries (渡船) have clear advantages over cruises: you don’t keep bumping into the same people, and they are more environmentally sustainable. Plus, a passage on a Greek ferry costs just a tiny part of the price of a cruise voyage.(渡轮比邮轮有明显的优势：你不会一直碰到同样的人以及他们对环境有可持续性。另外，乘坐希腊渡轮的费用只是邮轮旅行费用的一小部分)” 可知，文中提到了三个乘坐轮渡的好处。故选 B。

【2 题详解】

细节理解题。根据最后一段 “Med Experience (020 45717689; medexperience.com) is quoting (要价) £790 for a nine-day island-hopping holiday, including shared B&B accommodation, ferry tickets, tour manager and parties. Flights not included.(九天的逐岛旅行 Med Experience (020 45717689; medexperience.com)要价 792 英镑，包括早餐和住宿，轮渡票，旅行安排经理以及派对。机票不包含在内)” 可知，从 “perfect package” 中可得到早餐和住宿，轮渡票，旅行安排经理以及派对。故选 D。

【3 题详解】

推理判断题。第一段中 “Plus, a passage on a Greek ferry costs just a tiny part of the price of a cruise voyage.(另外，乘坐希腊渡轮的费用只是邮轮旅行费用的一小部分)”；第二段中 “Some trips are economical...(一些旅行经济实惠……)”；第三段 “If you want to hop around, please have a look at the followings.(如果你想要四处看看的话，请看看下面的内容)” 以及接下来的副标 “**Top Tips**” 中 “...is a surefire way to save money.(……是一个万无一失的省钱方法)”， “**When to go**” 中 “...it has fewer tourists and lower accommodation prices.(……游客较少而且住宿费用较低)”， “**Do it yourself**” 以及 “**Perfect package**” 都是以省钱为出发点，所以本文的主要目的是告诉游客如何省钱旅游。故选 A。

B

George Turner, 48, owner of Penuel Bicycles in Inglewood, California, talks with respect about his childhood BMX dirt bike. “I was mad keen on cycling,” he says. “I did whatever it took to get on that bike, as long as I was home before dark.” Home meant housework, homework and annoying brothers. But a bike meant escapes.

In 2010, George transformed his childhood love into a livelihood, and opened his bicycle shop, Penuel Bicycles. The shop fulfilled a lifelong dream. Before that, he had worked for years delivering boxes for FedEx while selling bike accessories online.

“Bicycles kept me out of trouble,” George remembers. “They were part of my life.” He figured that was still true for kids when he opened Penueel Bicycles. George expected parents to crowd inside, eager to buy shiny new bikes for their kids. He looked forward to helping boys and girls discover the joy of riding — and stay out of trouble — just as he had.

None of that happened, however.

George found that kids these days lead a different life. Usually, they don’t want a bike for their birthday. And most of them even don’t know how to ride a bike. Instead of getting out and riding, they prefer spending their time on their phones indoors. As kids don’t ride, it is impossible that parents crowd in his shop to buy new bikes. Nine years after opening his Penueel Bicycles, George feared that he had to close the shop.

Then in 2020, the coronavirus pandemic swept the nation. Surprisingly, the pandemic saved George’s business. During the pandemic, many American people found that cycling was a good way to exercise and also a safe way to get around. The demand for new bikes kept growing and people in George’s neighborhood pulled out their old bikes and wheeled them to Penueel Bicycles to get repaired. Now he is trying his best to meet his customers’ needs and hopes that his customers can really discover the joy of riding.

4. What did the bike mean to George in his childhood?

- | | |
|------------------------------|-------------------------------------|
| A. Taking up sports. | B. Getting away from daily routine. |
| C. A precious birthday gift. | D. A convenient vehicle. |

5. What is George’s lifelong dream?

- | | |
|----------------------------------|---|
| A. Making a big fortune. | B. Being a member of FedEx. |
| C. Opening his own bicycle shop. | D. Helping people pursue riding pleasure. |

6. Why was George’s bike business once in a tough situation?

- | | |
|--|---|
| A. The lifestyle of kids changed. | B. He wasn’t good at management. |
| C. Bikes were not as charming as before. | D. His business was affected by the pandemic. |

7. What’s the best title of the passage?

- | | |
|---------------------------------|------------------------------------|
| A. Joy of Wheel | B. Passion for Exercise |
| C. Improvement of Bike Business | D. Increasing Demand for New Bikes |

【答案】4. B 5. C 6. A 7. A

【解析】

【导语】本文是一篇记叙文。文章讲述乔治回忆了童年时期骑自行车的快乐和现在孩子们生活方式的改变让他们无法体会骑车的乐趣，但疫情再次让许多美国人发现骑自行车的意义。

【4 题详解】

推理判断题。根据第一段中 “Home meant housework, homework and annoying brothers. But a bike meant escapes.(家意味着家务、家庭作业和烦人的兄弟。但骑自行车意味着逃避)” 可知，在乔治的童年时代，自行车对他意味着摆脱日常琐事。故选 B 项。

【5 题详解】

细节理解题。根据第二段中 “In 2010, George transformed his childhood love into a livelihood, and opened his bicycle shop, Penuek Bicycles. The shop fulfilled a lifelong dream.(2010 年，乔治把童年的爱好变成了生计，开了自己的自行车店 Penuek bikes。这家商店实现了他一生的梦想)” 可知，乔治一生的梦想是开自己的自行车店。故选 C 项。

【6 题详解】

推理判断题。根据第五段 “George found that kids these days lead a different life. Usually, they don’t want a bike for their birthday. And most of them ever don’t know how to ride a bike. Instead of getting out and riding, they prefer spending their time on their phones indoors. As kids don’t ride, it is impossible that parents crowd in his shop to buy new bikes. Nine years after opening his Penuek Bicycles, George feared that he had to close the shop.(乔治发现现在的孩子有了不同的生活方式。通常，他们不想要自行车作为生日礼物。他们中的大多数人都不知道如何骑自行车。比起出门骑车，他们更喜欢在室内玩手机。由于孩子们不骑自行车，父母们不可能挤进他的商店里买新自行车。在佩努埃尔自行车店开业 9 年后，乔治担心他不得不关闭这家店)” 可推知，乔治的自行车生意一度陷入困境的原因是孩子们的生活方式改变了。故选 A 项。

【7 题详解】

主旨大意题。通读全文可知，乔治回忆了童年时期骑自行车的快乐和现在孩子们生活方式的改变让他们无法体会骑车的乐趣，但疫情再次让许多美国人发现骑自行车和意义。结合最后一段中 “Now he is trying his best to meet his customers’ needs and hopes that his customers can really discover the joy of riding.(现在他正在努力满足顾客的需求，希望顾客能真正发现骑行的乐趣)” 可推知，“骑行的乐趣” 贯穿全文，是文章的线索，所以 “Joy of Wheel (轮子上的快乐)” 是最佳标题。故选 A 项。

C

Can you imagine there being a community where boys and girls growing up together can finally speak different languages? In Ubang Nigeria, it really happens. It’s not exactly clear what percentage of the words in the men’s and women’s languages are different, but there are enough examples to make sentences sound different when spoken by the opposite sex. For “clothing”, men use the word “nki”, while women say “ariga”; “kitchi” means tree for men, while women say “okweng”. These are not just some slight pronunciation differences, but totally different words. “It’s almost like two different lexicons (词汇集),” a language expert, Chi Chi Undie said.

“There are a lot of words that men and women share in common, but there are others which are totally different depending on your sex. They don’t sound alike, and don’t have the same letters. They are completely different words.”

Interestingly, both men and women are able to understand each other perfectly in Ubang, as both boys and girls grow up around their parents and get to learn both languages, but by the age of 10, boys are expected to speak in the male tongue. It seems that there is a stage the male will reach and he discovers he is not using the rightful language. When he starts speaking the men’s language, you know the maturity is coming into him.

No one really knows how or why the double-language tradition of Ubang began. Chi Chi Undie believes the two languages are the result of a “double-sex culture” where men and women operate in two separate spheres (范围) and live in separate worlds that rarely come together. However, she admits this is a weak theory, as the double-sex culture is present in many parts of Africa, where there are no different languages for men and women.

Today, with English words constantly entering the lexicon of young Nigerians, Ubang’s two languages are in danger of being lost forever. Worse still, neither the male nor female language is written down, so they both rely on young people passing them down to the next generation.

8. What do we know about languages in Ubang?

- A. Word differences account for a high percentage.
- B. Men and women speak totally different languages.
- C. Word differences partly exist between the opposite sex.
- D. Men and women pronounce differently on the same word.

9. Why can men and women understand each other easily in Ubang?

- A. Their lexicons sound alike.
- B. They learn both languages at school.
- C. The men can speak two different languages.
- D. They are exposed to both languages in their childhood.

10. What does Chi Chi Undie want to explore in Paragraph 3?

- A. The change of double-sex culture.
- B. The theory of double-sex culture.
- C. The origin of double-language tradition.
- D. The sphere of double-language tradition.

11. How does the author feel about the disappearing languages in Ubang?

- A. Frightened.
- B. Concerned.

C. Confused.

D. Stressed.

【答案】8. C 9. D 10. C 11. B

【解析】

【导语】这是一篇说明文。文章主要介绍了尼日利亚乌邦语的特点，男性和女性的语言在词汇上有一定的差别。文章分析了这种语言现象的原因，特点以及这种语言现象存在即将消失的危险。

【8 题详解】

细节理解题。根据第一段 ““There are a lot of words that men and women share in common, but there are others which are totally different depending on your sex. They don’t sound alike, and don’t have the same letters. They are completely different words.”(“有很多男人和女人共用的词汇，但根据你的性别，有些词完全不同。它们听起来不一样，字母也不一样。它们是完全不同的词。”)”可知，尼日利亚乌邦语中，女性和男性在词汇上有很大的不同，即：在尼日利亚乌邦语中，部分词汇因性别不同而不同。故选 C。

【9 题详解】

细节理解题。根据第二段第一句话 “Interestingly, both men and women are able to understand each other perfectly in Ubang, as both boys and girls grow up around their parents and get to learn both languages, but by the age of 10, boys are expected to speak in the male tongue.(有趣的是，在乌邦，男人和女人都能完全理解对方，因为男孩和女孩都在父母身边长大，学习两种语言，但到 10 岁时，男孩预计会说男性语言)”可知，在乌邦，女人和男人能够完全理解对方，是因为他们在童年时是在这种语言环境中长大的。故选 D。

【10 题详解】

推理判断题。根据第三段第一句话 “No one really knows how or why the double-language tradition of Ubang began. (没有人真正知道乌邦的双语传统是如何或为什么开始的)”可推知，Chi Chi Undie 想在第三段中探讨乌邦双语传统的起源。故选 C。

【11 题详解】

推理判断题。根据最后一段 “Worse still, neither the male nor female language is written down, so they both rely on young people passing them down to the next generation.(更糟糕的是，男性和女性语言都没有被记录下来，因此他们都依赖年轻人将其传给下一代)”可推知，作者担心乌邦的双语传统会消失。故选 B。

D



Could a sudden sharp increase in the size and variety of ancient life have been linked to dramatic changes deep inside the Earth? About 550 million years ago, in the Cambrian (寒武纪) period of prehistory so many new animals appeared that the event is referred to as the “Cambrian explosion”. Scientists have long wondered what triggered the change, after billions of years in which life was mostly extremely small. Now it seems that the formation of Earth’s inner core—a solid iron ball at the centre of Earth—was crucial.

The inner core lies about 3,000 miles below Earth’s surface and is 1,500 miles across. It is surrounded by a liquid-metal outer core and is slowly growing as the liquid metal cools. Heat from the inner core powers swirling (旋转) movements in the liquid layer, which create a strong magnetic field (磁场) around Earth—a barrier that protects life by blocking harmful particles from outer space.

The magnetism-driving inner core seems to be a recent arrival, however. In 2019 a team led by Professor John Tarduno at the University of Rochester, New York, Us, analysed chemicals in ancient rocks from Quebec Canada, which trap a record of the magnetic field at the moment they formed. The team found that 565 million years ago, Earth’s magnetism had less than 10% of its strength today. This suggests that the swirling of liquid metal, which had always produced a protective magnetic force, was growing weak.

Now, further work has shown that the field’s strength started to recover just before the Cambrian explosion—almost certainly driven by the newly formed inner core providing a fresh power source. It seems highly likely that the two events are somehow linked.

“I don’t think that the return of Earth’s magnetic field and the subsequent explosion of life on Earth can be unconnected” says Tarduno. Working out the exact nature of the connection, however, will need a lot more scientific research.

12. What does the underlined word “triggered” in Paragraph 1 mean?

- A. Restricted. B. Avoided. C. Caused. D. Slowed.

13. What is Paragraph 2 mainly about?

- A. The inner core’s features. B. The inner core’s structure.
C. The inner core’s motion. D. The inner core’s development.

以上内容仅为本文档的试下载部分，为可阅读页数的一半内容。如要下载或阅读全文，请访问：<https://d.book118.com/008030053016006117>